College of Biological Sciences

Minutes of the Educational Policy Committee Meeting

May 6, 2002

Revised

Present:  Janet Schottel, chair; Kathy Burleson, Dick Poppele, Jane Phillips, Pete Snustad, John Anderson, Anne Pusey, Stu Goldstein, Rogene Schnell, Jean Underwood, Craig Swan (guest)

The revised minutes of the April 22 meeting were approved. 

Old business

a.  First year of undergraduate research.  Jane Phillips suggested that we attempt to have a couple of sections of this course Spring semester 2003 and advertise it as a pilot course.  Janet Schottel wondered if three periods would be sufficient for students to do research for a presentation.  Jane replied that perhaps the students could attend the annual poster symposium and then do a less formal report.  Janet stated that there needs to be time for students to meet with instructors to flesh out their work.  Kathy Burleson stated that she thought a session on using PowerPoint would be helpful.  Jane replied that they will get some instruction on this but will need more on the theory of graphing.  She added that a tutorial on this currently exists.  Janet asked how many credits should be available for this course.  Jane replied that either one or two would be appropriate depending on the amount of work.  Janet wondered if the pilot section  should be listed at two credits but others thought it should begin at one credit and later determine whether two credits are  warranted.  This would translate to 1.5 hours per week in class.  Two sections would require four faculty or post docs.  A small committee will be charged with the development of the course and Leslie Schiff has already agreed to help with this.  Jane volunteered to prepare a draft statement concerning the financing of the course which she will submit to Dean Elde and John Anderson.

b.  13 credit registration minimum. Vice Provost Craig Swan was present to discuss this issue with the committee.  Craig stated that the major issues in this policy are academic achievement and student success.  The 13 credit rule is part of the greater plan to assure that success and he believes that timely graduation plays an important part.  He stated that our graduation rates, even adjusted for the incoming class, do not compare well with those of other institutions.  Since the 1960’s and ‘70’s we have provided maximum flexibility for students with minimum expectations. The University should challenge our 18-19 year old incoming students to graduate in 4 to 5 years and this should be the norm.  The five year graduation rate is currently 27 percent.  We need changes in both student behavior and the institution.  Experience has shown that regardless of the number of hours that students work outside of college, those who think of themselves as students who need to work progress more rapidly than those who think of themselves as workers who take some classes.

Returning adults must also be considered but we are aiming at the 18-19 year old freshmen with these changes.  We need to celebrate student success and get them moving on with their lives.   We now have in place a registration/advising system (PeopleSoft) that will help us to reach our goals.  CSAA (Counsel of Students Affairs Administrators) and the Council of Undergraduate Deans  are working together to achieve these changes.

The 13 credit rule will apply to all new freshmen and transfer students.  The 13 credit  tuition band will allow students to get all credits in excess of 13 free so there will be a clear financial incentive to be full time students.  All the major universities except UMN and the University of Michigan have always had a flat tuition band.  Students will need to average 15-16 credits per semester to get done in four years.  Letters have been sent to incoming freshmen and transfer students informing them of the 13 credit rule but there has been no response to date.  Marjorie Savage in Student Development has sent e-mail messages  to parents concerning the new rule and parents are in agreement about having  students graduate in a timely fashion.

Students will have to apply for exceptions to the rule.  Some will be automatic and not have to go to the college office.  The Council of Undergraduate Deans is meeting weekly to come up with a set of principles for common exceptions.  Eventually a senior who needs fewer than 13 credits and already has an approved graduation plant should be able to get an automatic approval.

Unfortunately the Regents Scholarship doesn’t allow 13 credits so there needs to be a way for different systems to communicate with each other.  In addition, students with disabilities may need a reduced load so Disability Services will deal with these exceptions.  Work should not give a student an automatic exception.  Student athletes already must meet the NCAA rules, so they shouldn’t have a problem with the rule.  Data shows that a ten hour per week job doesn’t affect the credit load.

Craig would like to see all students have a graduation plan by the end of their freshman year.  These plans can be changed, but there are things that need to be planned for in all majors.  Freshmen do know that they must make a decision by the end of 60 credits so the graduation plan should give them some flexibility to explore.  If students are taking courses “off plan”, then advisers need to find out why (e.g. changed idea for major, etc.)  Students can get APAS reports although the system is user unfriendly.  The APAS (now DARS) is being moved from the mainframe to the web (DAR-1) which is more web friendly and looks better.  We also have software from Utah that allows students to do “what if” scenarios in their graduation plans.  A graphical interface that is predictive as well as contains courses already completed is a very important part of the plan.  It should also be able to flag prerequisites and handle transfer credits such as those from MnSCU to the U.  It gives students more responsibility and lets advisers ask more probing questions and have better conversations with students.

Craig then opened the meeting to questions.  Dick Poppele stated that he agrees that we need to generate the expectations and benchmarks, but wonders how the graduation rate compares among colleges.  For example, IT probably has benchmarks, but is their graduation rate better?  Craig replied that both Dental Hygiene and Wood and Paper Science have programs that are so restrictive that they drive students away.  However, he added that having benchmarks is important.  CSOM (Carlson School of Management) has been freshmen-admitting for 5 years and has the best graduation rate.  CBS students match the high caliber of CSOM students as freshmen but our graduation rate is not as good as theirs.  CSOM has built a strong sense of class identity; has  improved their advising with some block scheduling;  and the connection between courses and their job and career placement is strong.  He added that career advising should begin at the freshman level.  In IT, Engineering is close to CSOM with respect to career planning.  Craig added that he asked business leaders whether the lack of a degree would affect opportunities later and the answer is yes.

Janet Schottel stated that she wanted more basic information.  Will students need a 13 credit average each semester?  Craig replied that they will.  Students need to be consistent and not just “promise” that they will have the appropriate number by spring semester.  The cumulative number is important but we also need semester by semester expectations.  Janet wondered whether we will also have cumulative expectations.  Craig replied that we can do that now by querying the system, but it is better to have a report of cumulative progress  at the end of each year and that report is needed before spring registration.  

 He stated that we need to be up front with students during orientation and tell them the expectations and how they can be considered for part time status.  (Some may need permanent part time status e.g. mother who can’t go full time. ) We should make arrangements so that we don’t need to approve their programs every semester.  Students who have not applied for part-time status and register for fewer than 13 credits will get a flag to see their adviser.  If they don’t get an exception, they will be charged for 13 credits.  There should be one system, but exceptions will be granted by the college following a set of principles.  Craig added that he doesn’t want to get into excessive policing.  If there are medical reasons or if the student is a primary care giver, we can require documentation.  We do not need to hire a private investigator.  Students who work 10 hours per week will still need to register for 13 credits.  If they want the “full University experience” they will need a full time load.  Students take up resources so letting them indulge themselves by taking more time to complete their degrees is a waste of resources and dollars.

Rogene Schnell asked how we will handle students with PSEO (Post Secondary Educational Opportunity) or AP (Advanced Placement) credits.  Will they also need to have 13 credits per semester?  Craig answered yes.  Students with PSEO credits who are just out of high school will show up as high school entries.  But this does get complicated.  Pete Snustad stated that he sees a downside to this policy.  He changed his major at the beginning of his junior year but still managed to finish in four years.  But the important thing, he stated, isn’t the 4 years but getting to where they want to be at the end of their undergraduate career.  They need to “find their niche.”

Craig stated that we may have too many degree programs with too many requirements. COAFES is looking at reducing requirements to allow greater flexibility in career exploration.  At some point students need to make a decision and continue on.  In CLA the BA degree has the lowest number of requirements.  Pete Snustad mentioned the Biotech major looks like a 5 year degree.  Craig mentioned that major switches (humanities to sciences) will take more time.  Stu Goldstein asked how data are generated for determining the graduation rate.  Traditionally we have used definitions like first time, full time, out of high school and follow that particular cohort.  If we look at other Big Ten schools with the same type of freshmen, our statistics don’t look good.   If we look at other metro areas, Seattle has a higher graduation rate.  We have been using excuses rather than fixes.  The graduation rates for those completing degrees in 4-5 years have increased quite a bit. The rates for 6-7 year completion don’t show much increase from the 5 year rate.  Our first year percentage retention rates are in the low ‘80’s and that should also be a little higher.

Colleges have generally agreed to get to a point where the APAS report will be accepted as clearance for graduation.  He stated that he is not sure that CBS has agreed but we will need to have this if our system is going to work.  One can’t change requirements often with this system--maybe not more frequently than every two years.  And we shouldn’t keep adding requirements if others aren’t dropped.  Pete Snustad stated that our premed students want to keep their credit loads low in order to have higher GPAs.  Craig replied that professional schools look at the credit load with the GPA since they want those people who can manage heavy loads.  He mentioned that while helping to set up Health Science advising they did look at “exceptional” students (single parents, etc.) who need different alternatives for success.  Craig asked that anyone with comments or questions may contact him at swan@umn.edu
b.  Evaluating Directed Research.  There were a few ideas for changes to the Directed Research contract with respect to item #3 and these will be sent to Student Services for the next printing of the contract.

c.  Issues of cross-listing (letter to Dean Elde). Janet Schottel distributed a revised draft (5/6/02) of the EPC memo to Dean Elde concerning cross-listed courses.  Janet asked members to send her any comments and she will send the letter to the Dean.

Announcement.

1.  John Anderson reported that we have an admission goal of 320 students for fall 2002.  Last fall we had about 274 students.  We have admitted 337 so far but not all are expected to attend.

Submitted by Kathy Ball
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